



5 Ways America's Newest Landlords Can Win the Public's Trust

By Sarah Edelman and Julia Gordon

December 18, 2014

Over the past three years, large investors have bought more than 380,000 homes¹ that became available due to the foreclosure crisis. These investors now face a new challenge: building trust with the public.

Analysts and community groups have viewed the emergence of single-family rental companies as presenting both opportunities and risks. With a shortage of quality rental housing stock, particularly affordable rental units, the country needs the rental housing these companies can help bring online. At the same time, however, these firms have also encountered suspicion and distrust. News stories about high eviction rates and sub-standard property conditions abound, and several high-profile lawsuits have been filed against prominent, single-family rental companies.² The resulting damage to a company's reputation or brand could make it harder for firms within this industry to attract investors and to expand into new communities in the future.

One concern often raised by analysts, advocates, and local officials is whether these purchases are a short-term trade—meaning that companies are buying houses at low prices and planning to sell as soon as housing prices rise further—or whether companies are in the rental business for the long haul. Another concern is whether the firms will prove to be good neighbors: Are they pushing up rents and siphoning wealth from communities, or are they helping provide quality housing at reasonable rents and investing in the neighborhood?

These concerns exist at a time when distrust of Wall Street's involvement in housing is already widespread. Before and during the foreclosure crisis, the public watched companies take steps to maximize their own profits apparently without regard for the social and economic costs of their practices. After the housing market crashed, many companies, including some financed by Wall Street investors, bought homes at historically low prices—sometimes, directly from taxpayer-funded federal or state agencies. Going forward, in order to build trust with the public, this new industry must demonstrate emphatically that professional, single-family rental firms are good allies to renters and communities alike and not in business simply to maximize short-term profits without regard for longer-term prospects or social and economic costs.

In a sign that the industry recognizes the importance of its collective reputation, a number of the largest single-family rental firms have joined together to form a trade group called the National Rental Home Council.³ This group recently published a set of management standards designed to support its claim that it can offer better tenant experiences than traditional landlords, such as mom-and-pop owners who manage a handful of properties. The standards, which members of the trade group have committed to following, address issues such as home rehabilitation, property management, and resident relations.⁴

While these guidelines are an important step, they largely advise firms to comply with existing law. Yet acting lawfully is not enough: Many states offer few legal protections for renters, and it is worth remembering that much of the predatory lending during the mortgage boom was technically legal. When laws governing certain business practices are lax or nonexistent, companies must set standards beyond the legal minimum to act responsibly. Acting responsibly is even more important for the single-family rental industry if these companies hope to demonstrate that they are, as industry leaders say, a major part of the nation's solution to the foreclosure and rental affordability crisis, rather than a source of additional strain on communities.⁵

Thus, in addition to adhering to the law and to the new trade group guidelines, the Center for American Progress recommends that companies in the emerging, investor-owned, single-family rental industry go the extra mile to demonstrate that they are committed to managing homes responsibly, treating tenants well, and contributing to the economic and social well-being of the neighborhoods where they own homes.

Companies should adopt the following five recommendations to enhance their reputations and support the neighborhoods where they operate. Most of these standards are good practices that all landlords—large and small, single and multifamily—should follow, while a few are targeted specifically toward landlords who own large portfolios. There may be a financial cost associated with some of these recommendations, but we believe that companies can still be profitable while committing to good practices and affordability. Following these recommendations will help ensure this industry's long-term viability.

Commit to core tenant protections

Certain basic protections can help renters feel stable and secure in their homes. These protections will become even more important as our nation's renting population grows and more families do not have access to the protections associated with owning their own home. The United States gained about 4.7 million renters between 2008 and 2013, and experts estimate that at least another 4 million households will begin renting over the next decade.⁶

Some jurisdictions, particularly those in the Northeast and in parts of California, have core tenant rights on the books that protect renters from certain abuses, including unjust eviction or sharp rent increases. Some jurisdictions also give renters a reasonable buffer between a missed payment and an eviction. Many states, however—including states where the number of renters living in single-family homes has grown significantly over the past few years—do not provide renters with adequate protections. This leaves them vulnerable to abusive landlord conduct, including having their rent raised significantly and with little notice or being subject to eviction if the rent check is just a few days late. Some of the largest single-family rental companies own high concentrations of homes in Georgia, Arizona, Florida, and Texas—all states that do not provide renters with these basic protections.⁷

Emerging single-family rental companies should signal their commitment to renters by offering leases with strong tenant-protection provisions, whether or not state law guarantees those protections. We suggest the following standards.

Companies should not terminate leases without good cause and should offer longer-term options

Single-family rental companies should allow tenants to stay in their home as long as they pay their rent and follow the rules of their rental agreement. While renting families generally have “good cause” eviction protection in some Northeast states as well as in parts of California—which allows them to stay in their rental home as long as they are following the rules of their rental agreement⁸—this protection is less common in many of the jurisdictions where single-family rental companies have purchased the largest number of properties. In Georgia, for instance, leases that allow a landlord to terminate the lease at any time and for any reason with 60 days’ notice are both common and legal, and these lease terms have been used by at least one large single-family rental firm.⁹ These types of provisions cause great uncertainty for renting households and are disfavored in jurisdictions with strong tenant protections.

Single-family rental companies should also offer tenants longer-term leases as long as they comply with the rules of their rental agreement. Currently, leasing periods and renewal practices vary by company. At least one large firm offers tenants a two-year lease with the opportunity to renew.¹⁰ On the other hand, some companies want to maintain the flexibility to either rent to a new tenant or sell the property at the end of one year.

Yet families seeking out single-family rental homes often want to stay for multiple years in order to put down roots in a neighborhood and perhaps to send their children to a particular school, according to analysts at the investment research and ratings firm Morningstar.¹¹ Renters who live in places with good-cause eviction protection are, with a few exceptions, guaranteed a lease renewal if they are in compliance with the rules of their lease; in jurisdictions without these protections, a landlord is under no obligation to renew a lease after the initial term is complete.¹²

Guaranteeing tenants a longer tenure helps them plan better for the future and avoid costly moving fees. This practice is also consistent with the business goal of single-family rental companies to keep a property occupied by a responsible, rent-paying tenant. Formalizing the practice of either offering longer-term leases or guaranteeing lease renewal at least once after the initial one-year lease period will provide renting households with a greater degree of tenure security.

Companies should provide tenants a reasonable buffer between a missed payment and an eviction

Single-family rental firms should put procedures in place to protect tenants from mistaken or preventable eviction. The protections provided to renters if they miss a payment vary widely depending on the landlord and the jurisdiction. Some companies allow a one-week grace period after a missed payment before taking steps to evict, while others offer only three days. For example, renters living in Washington, D.C.; Vermont; Wisconsin; Rhode Island; New York; or Pennsylvania have at least three weeks to pay their rent in order to halt an eviction, while renters living in many parts of California, Florida, and 15 other states have fewer than five days to stop an eviction by paying rent.¹³

Yet eviction carries serious upfront and longer-term costs for both renters and landlords. In the short term, an eviction can cause serious financial stress for renters, as they may lose their possessions during the eviction¹⁴ or have to pay higher rates for temporary shelter. For renters, as a recent MacArthur Foundation study notes, “eviction can be the equivalent of a prison record.”¹⁵ Like a criminal record, a prior eviction can prevent a prospective landlord from considering a renter’s application or make it harder for a renter to be hired by a prospective employer once the eviction is reflected on the renter’s consumer report.¹⁶ Since a renter is already more likely to be lower income and to have less wealth than a homeowner, the costs of eviction can set a person back for years.

For landlords, an eviction may lead to a period of vacancy during which the property is returning no value to the investor and is more vulnerable to damage by natural causes or vandalism. It also requires the landlord to incur the costs of advertising the property and screening a new tenant.

The best approach is for landlords to give renters a reasonable buffer between a missed rental payment and an eviction. A one-week grace period for missed payments can ensure a payment was not missed simply due to a technical glitch. If a tenant is experiencing a temporary financial hardship, the rental company could also first offer the renter a short-term payment arrangement before pursuing eviction. If a company subsequently decides to move forward with an eviction, it should give renters at least two weeks to halt the eviction process by paying what they owe.¹⁷ Twelve states already require all landlords to provide this opportunity, and the federal government requires it for public housing landlords.

Companies should minimize rent increases and give tenants advanced notification of rent increases

Instead of basing rent increases on real cost increases, some companies will push rents as high as the market will bear in order to produce greater returns and to attract investors. Sharp rent increases can put renting households in a difficult position: If renters cannot afford the rent increase, they must either cut back on other household needs or pay to move, which can be costly. Companies should give renters the assurance that they will not sharply raise their rent.

Additionally, a company should also help the renter prepare for any increase by providing 60 to 90 days' advance notice of rent increases, as well as a written copy of any policies the company follows when calculating rent increases. This notice will make it easier for households to plan their finances and prepare to pay the increased rent, which is good for both renters and landlords. The recent guidelines issued by the National Rental Home Council acknowledge the importance of advance notice and encourage single-family rental operators to let renters know about upcoming rent increases.

Treat all renters fairly and provide greater opportunity by accepting rental vouchers

As single-family rental companies scale up to serve more tenants, they will need to ensure that their employees serve all families and communities equally. Larger companies recognize the importance of preventing discrimination and in their guidelines call for companies to take steps to comply with all fair-housing rules. Companies should make sure that qualified fair-housing personnel train their employees and contractors to prevent discrimination. Companies should also regularly review marketing efforts, tenant selection, housing rehabilitation standards, and maintenance response times in order to ensure that they are treating families and communities equally.

Companies can help with efforts to reduce concentrated poverty by accepting rental vouchers

Single-family rental companies can also contribute to a community's strategy to address concentrated poverty and segregation. Communities will be required by the Department of Housing and Urban Development's, or HUD's, proposed Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing rule to have more in-depth plans for reducing concentrated poverty and racial segregation,¹⁸ and single-family rental housing companies could be allies in these efforts, building a positive relationship with local governments and HUD in the process.

One specific way that single-family rental companies can help reduce concentrated poverty is to welcome families receiving housing subsidies. New research from Arizona State University finds that many foreclosed properties converted into investor-owned rentals have provided an opportunity for low-income voucher holders—who are disproportionately African American and Latino—to move to a higher-opportunity neighborhood.¹⁹ While some of the nation’s largest single-family rental companies allow tenants who receive subsidies to rent their homes, others do not.²⁰ The firms that are accepting vouchers may not be doing so all that often. Last year, less than 1 percent of tenants renting from the largest single-family rental provider held Section 8 vouchers, according to Bloomberg.²¹

While working collaboratively with local governments, renting to voucher holders may also help companies stay in compliance with the Fair Housing Act and avoid costly lawsuits. While the Fair Housing Act does not explicitly prevent companies from refusing to serve subsidy holders, 12 states and the District of Columbia have passed laws to prohibit discrimination based on source of income.²² Nationwide, nearly half of all tenant-based voucher holders are African Americans; in some popular jurisdictions for single-family rental—such as Atlanta, Georgia—the percentage is much higher.²³ Blanket prohibitions on voucher holders may disproportionately affect African American renters and expose rental companies to challenges.

Preserve affordability

Single-family rental opportunities, which are often located in neighborhoods with strong schools and local amenities, should be available to families earning at or below the median income level and those recovering from the housing crisis. At least in some instances, however, overly restrictive tenant screening or high rents and fees put these rental homes out of reach for these families.

Companies should not turn down an applicant based on one metric

When companies evaluate prospective tenants, they should broadly evaluate an applicant’s ability to pay rent using a variety of sources and a full credit history, rather than declining an application solely based on a poor credit score or a bankruptcy. Households recovering from a foreclosure or a job loss during the economic downturn may still have damaged credit, especially since many credit scoring models do not take into account on-time rent and utility payments that could show a household is getting its finances back on track. Narrowing the pool of applicants prematurely will make it harder for single-family rental companies to fill their homes with rent-paying households. If households can demonstrate a history of on-time rental payments and sufficient income to support monthly rental payments, their full applications should be considered even if they have a low credit score.

Companies should commit to maintaining affordable rents

Single-family rental housing, if priced appropriately, can help ameliorate the rental housing crisis by increasing the pool of affordable rental options. The most commonly used definition of rental affordability is that the rent is no more than 30 percent of a renter's gross income.²⁴ While many single-family rental companies price at or close to the average rent for their area, often, average rents are not necessarily affordable rents.

We recommend that single-family rental companies compare their rents with area median incomes to be sure that some portions of their units are affordable to those earning at or below the median income level. Many multifamily developers are already required to set aside affordable units as a condition of the Low-Income Housing Tax Credit or through inclusionary zoning rules.²⁵

Firms can also build stronger relationships with community stakeholders and policymakers by demonstrating sensitivity to the economic challenges families are facing in the recovering communities where they are buying homes. Maintaining affordable options may also help single-family rental companies better reach the lower-wealth segments of the U.S. population that may have a hard time buying a home, saving the firms money on turnover since these families are likely to rent for longer periods of time.

Firms can preserve affordability in a number of ways. They can limit rent increases, accept renters who will use rental subsidies to help pay their rent, offer lower rents on properties they have purchased from the state or federal government at significant discounts, and offer rental units in neighborhoods with less-expensive housing stock. By committing to maintaining a level of affordability, single-family rental firms can also play a more meaningful role in a neighborhood's recovery, helping support home prices over time.

Fees should be transparent, fair, and not overly burdensome

Companies should let renters know upfront what types of fees they will be charged in the case of a late payment or a maintenance request; they should also make sure the fees they charge are reasonable.²⁶ The amount tenants are charged when they are late on their payment varies significantly. A report earlier this year published by housing advocates highlighted a single-family rental lease in Georgia with late fees in excess of 10 percent of the monthly rent charged to the tenant after the rent was five days past due, which is an onerous amount for typical families.²⁷ In contrast, the residential lease templates available through the Florida and Texas Bar Associations—forms landlords may consult when writing residential leases—set late fees at 4 percent and 5 percent of a tenant's monthly rent, respectively.²⁸ We recommend firms limit their late fees to a size that will encourage on-time payments and perhaps compensate for any costs the company incurs as a result of late rent, rather than make them so high that they are punitive and potentially prevent the family from getting back on track with payments.

Moreover, landlords should not include provisions in rental leases that require a renter to pay for attorney's fees the landlord incurs during an eviction proceeding. These fees can grow quickly and make it difficult for a household to keep up with rent obligations—or, in the case of a successful eviction, make it harder for the family to recover financially from the eviction. Voluntarily disclosing late-payment and maintenance fees and being careful to avoid burdening renters with excessive fees could also help companies steer clear of federal enforcement actions.

Ensure the community knows who owns the home

As single-family rental firms seek to professionalize single-family rental management, they should follow the example of some multifamily firms and make their ownership of properties clear so that it is easy for local government and community stakeholders to contact them.²⁹

The first step is for single-family companies to register their properties according to local requirements. This advice seems simple, but companies do not always adhere to it. In New York City, for example, landlords are required to register their apartment buildings with the city government and to supply emergency contact information so the city can reach the landlord if there is a hazardous condition in the building, but less than one-quarter of New York City landlords register their properties as required.³⁰

It is also important to register under the parent company's name rather than under the name of a subsidiary or separate legal entity. While a company may buy a property under a different name in order to avoid broadcasting its buying strategy to competitors, once it buys the home, a company should be transparent about its ownership.

Invest in the surrounding neighborhood, and when it's time, leave responsibly

In some neighborhoods, single-family rental companies are the largest property owners, but they may be headquartered thousands of miles away. Companies will need to commit to bridging this gap by establishing relationships with local governments and stakeholders, investing in the communities where they own homes, and assuring these communities that they will proceed responsibly if they decide to sell the homes they have purchased.

Companies should build good relationships with community stakeholders

Opening lines of communication with local governments, homeowners associations, legal aid and tenant advocates, and community development organizations is good for communities and good for business. As described earlier, when community stakeholders are encouraged to reach out to a firm, it is more likely the firm will find out early when there is a problem with a home they own, before there is damage to either the home or their reputation. Additionally, the more trust a firm can build with the local community, the less community resistance it is likely to meet as it further expands its business.

Investments should address needs identified by the community

Investing in the communities where single-family rental firms own homes helps strengthen the neighborhoods surrounding their homes. When investing in local communities, companies should be sure to align community revitalization investments with the needs identified by local policymakers and well-established, community-based, affordable housing nonprofits. Firms could also give back in an important way by investing in affordable rental units and by providing housing counseling services.

Firms should have a responsible exit strategy

Firms should have a responsible plan that takes the surrounding neighborhood into consideration if they sell the properties they have purchased. Some investors plan to own their rental homes long term, while others may shift their capital to more attractive investments if the single-family rental returns are not as profitable as anticipated.

When a company decides to sell an individual property, it should have policies in place to make sure the transition is smooth for the tenant. First, the company should offer the tenant the option to buy the home. This right of first refusal gives tenants a chance to buy if they can afford to do so and may also make it easier on the surrounding neighborhood than multiple changes of ownership. Moreover, the possibility of buying the home when the investor sells may create another incentive for tenants to stay current on their rent to avoid damage on their credit report and to take good care of the home. If tenants are not interested or cannot afford the property, the company should consider allowing nonprofits and other prospective owner occupants the opportunity to buy before flipping the property to another investor. This type of policy could build support for single-family rental companies among local and federal governments and community stakeholders.

If a company is selling off a large portfolio of homes and therefore cannot provide a first opportunity to owner occupants and nonprofits, the company should still take steps to ensure that its disposition does not undermine local home values.

Conclusion

The spirit in which single-family rental companies operate their businesses will determine whether the public perceives them as allies helping provide decent and affordable housing options or whether communities approach them with skepticism and mistrust. In order to build strong national brands, single-family rental firms should provide renters a reasonable level of service and protection regardless of what state law demands and should aim to build trusting relationships with neighbors and local governments by investing in local communities.

Sarah Edelman is a Policy Analyst on the Housing Finance and Policy team at the Center for American Progress. Julia Gordon is the Director of Housing Finance and Policy at the Center.

Endnotes

- 1 Matthew Goldstein, "Investors Who Bought Foreclosed Homes in Bulk Look to Sell," *DealBook*, June 27, 2014, available at <http://dealbook.nytimes.com/2014/06/27/investors-who-bought-foreclosed-homes-in-bulk-look-to-cash-in/>.
- 2 Ben Hallman, "Here's What It's Like When Wall Street Is Your Landlord," *HuffPost Business*, July 21, 2014, available at http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2014/07/21/invitation-homes-problems_n_5606403.html; Rebecca Burns, Michael Donley, and Carmilla Manzanet, "Game of Homes," *In These Times*, March 31, 2014, available at http://inthesetimes.com/article/16424/game_of_homes; David Dayen, "Slumlord Millionaires: Wall Street's new scheme to profit off poor people," *The New Republic*, July 24, 2014, available at <http://www.newrepublic.com/article/118838/wall-street-slumlords-how-banks-started-buying-rental-units>; Andrew Khouri, "Blackstone unit Invitation Homes sued over rental house's condition," *Los Angeles Times*, May 5, 2014, available at <http://www.latimes.com/business/la-fi-blackstone-lawsuit-20140506-story.html>; Laura Gottesdiener, "How a Private Equity Firm's Home Management Led to a Child's Death," *Mother Jones*, June 23, 2014, available at <http://www.motherjones.com/politics/2014/06/private-equity-cedillo-housing>.
- 3 National Rental Home Council, "Our Mission," available at <http://www.rentalhomecouncil.org/our-mission/> (last accessed December, 2014).
- 4 National Rental Home Council, "Operational Guidelines for the Professional Single-Family Rental Home Industry" (2014), available at <http://www.rentalhomecouncil.org/media/NRHC-Operational-Guidelines.pdf>.
- 5 See, for example, Blackstone's promotional video for Invitation Homes. Blackstone, "Blackstone Invitation Homes ft Global Head of Real Estate Jonathan Gray," YouTube, November 12, 2012, available at <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XE1tsrR90Tl>.
- 6 CAP analysis of Bureau of the Census, *American Community Survey* (U.S. Department of Commerce, 2008 and 2013); Harvard University Joint Center for Housing Studies, "America's Rental Housing: Evolving Markets and Needs" (2013), available at http://www.jchs.harvard.edu/sites/jchs.harvard.edu/files/jchs_americas_rental_housing_2013_1_0.pdf.
- 7 CAP analysis of Securities and Exchange Commission filings from American Homes 4 Rent, American Residential Properties and Starwood Waypoint as of September 2014. See American Homes 4Rent, "American Homes 4 Rent Third Quarter 2014 Supplemental Information Package" (2014), available at http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1562401/000110465914075727/a14-23465_1ex99d3.htm; American Residential Properties, Inc. "Third Quarter 2014 Financial Results" (2014); Starwood Waypoint Residential Trust, "Form 10-Q" (2014). See also Moody's Investors Service analyses of Invitation Homes and Colony American Homes. Moody's Investors Service, "Invitation Homes 2014-SFR1 Pre-Sale Report" (2014), p. 12–13, available at http://www.alacrastore.com/moodys-credit-research/Invitation-Homes-2014-SFR1-PBS_SF368203; Moody's Investors Service, "Colony American Homes 2014-2 Pre-Sale Report" (2014), p. 12, on file with authors.
- 8 There are a few exceptions under good-cause eviction laws where a tenant does not have the right to stay in the rental, including if the owner decides to move into the property. For more information, see PolicyLink, "Just Cause Eviction Controls," available at <http://www.policylink.info/EDTK/Just-Cause/> (last accessed December 2014).
- 9 Rob Call with Denechia Powell and Sarah Heck, "Blackstone: Atlanta's Newest Landlord" (Right to the City and Occupy Atlanta, 2014), available at <http://righttothecity.org/cause/blackstone-atlantas-newest-landlord/>.
- 10 See Waypoint Homes, "Home," at <http://www.waypoint-homes.com/> (last accessed December, 2014).
- 11 See Morningstar, "Invitation Homes 2014-SFR2 Pre-Sale Report" (2014), on file with authors. "From interviews with local real estate agents, higher renewal rates seem to make sense for SF Rental properties relative to multifamily properties. SF Rental tenants generally prefer staying in their desired neighborhood and community. Moving from a house may be more difficult than moving from an apartment. Often, staying in the same school district is an important consideration for tenants in SF Rental properties."
- 12 PolicyLink, "Just Cause Eviction Controls."
- 13 Tenants Together, "Minimum Number of Days Tenant Has to Pay Rent to Prevent Eviction, By State" (2011), on file with authors.
- 14 Marcy Spector, "Tenant Stories: Obstacles and Challenges Facing Tenants Today," *John Marshall Law Review* 40 (2) (2007): 407–423.
- 15 Matthew Desmond, "Poor Black Women Are Evicted at Alarming Rates, Setting Off a Chain of Hardship" (Chicago, IL: MacArthur Foundation, 2014), available at http://www.macfound.org/media/files/HHM_Research_Brief_-_Poor_Black_Women_Are_Evicted_at_Alarming_Rates.pdf.
- 16 *Ibid.*
- 17 The federal government has established a 15-day grace period for public housing renters, and 12 states also provide a tenant with at least 15 days to pay back rent in order to prevent eviction. For more information, see Tenants Together, "Minimum Number of Days Tenant Has to Pay Rent to Prevent Eviction, By State"; Housing Rights Committee of San Francisco, "Your Eviction Rights in Public Housing," available at <http://www.hrcsf.org/phdocs/PublicHousingEvictionBr.pdf> (last accessed December 2014).
- 18 As a condition of receiving federal funding from the Department of Housing and Urban Development, state and local government recipients must further the purposes of the Fair Housing Act. Through the proposed Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing rule, HUD is seeking to make this condition more concrete and achievable by providing funding recipients with a clear list of priorities and more tools to further the purposes of the Fair Housing Act. The fair-housing goals include "improving integrated living patterns and overcoming historic patterns of segregation; reducing racial and ethnic concentrations of poverty; reducing disparities by race, color, religion, sex, familial status, national origin, or disability in access to community assets such as education, transit access, and employment, as well as exposure to environmental health hazards and other stressors that harm a person's quality of life; and responding to disproportionate housing needs by protected class." For more information, see U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affirmatively Furthering Fair Housing Proposed Rule: Background Materials, and Prototype Geospatial Tool," available at http://www.huduser.org/portal/affht_pt.html (last accessed December 2014).
- 19 Deirdre Pfeiffer and Joanna Lucio, "An Unexpected Geography of Opportunity in the Wake of the Foreclosure Crisis: Low-Income Renters in Investor-Purchased Foreclosures in Phoenix, Arizona." Working Paper (Arizona State University Schools of Geographical Sciences and Urban Planning and Public Affairs, 2014).
- 20 Heather Perlberg and John Gittelsohn, "Wall Street's Rental Bet Brings Quandary to Housing Poor," *Bloomberg*, August 29, 2013, available at <http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-08-29/wall-street-s-rental-bet-brings-quandary-housing-poor.html>; Invitation Homes, "Qualification Requirements," available at <http://invitationhomes.com/qualification-requirements/> (last accessed October 2014); Waypoint Homes, "Qualification Requirements," available at <http://www.waypointhomes.com/qualification?lang=en> (last accessed October 2014); American Homes 4 Rent, "United States Securities and Exchange Commission Form S-11" (2013).

- 21 Perlberg and Gittelson, "Wall Street's Rental Bet Brings Quandary to Housing Poor."
- 22 California; Connecticut; Washington, D.C.; Maine; Massachusetts; Minnesota; New Jersey; North Dakota; Oklahoma; Oregon; Utah; Vermont; and Wisconsin have prohibitions on discriminating based on source of income. For more information, see National Fair Housing Alliance, "Modernizing the Fair Housing Act for the 21st Century: 2013 Fair Housing Trends Report" (2013), available at http://www.national-fairhousing.org/portals/33/2013_fair_housing_trends_report.pdf.
- 23 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Resident Characteristics Report," available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program_offices/public_indian_housing/systems/pic/50058/rcr (last accessed December 2014).
- 24 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Affordable Housing," available at http://portal.hud.gov/hudportal/HUD?src=/program_offices/comm_planning/affordablehousing/ (last accessed December 2014).
- 25 While single-family firms have not benefited from the same federal and state subsidies, many have received support from taxpayer-funded agencies in the form of discounted properties and mortgage notes. This discounted acquisition should make it financially viable for companies to commit to some measure of affordability while also generating healthy profits. For more information, see Sarah Edelman, "Cash for Homes: Policy Implications of an Investor-Led Housing Recovery" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at <https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/housing/report/2013/09/05/73471/cash-for-homes-policy-implications-of-an-investor-led-housing-recovery/>; Sarah Edelman, Julia Gordon, and Aashna Desai, "Is the FHA Distressed Asset Stabilization Program Meeting its Goals?" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at <http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/Edelman-DASP-report.pdf>.
- 26 In some jurisdictions, including Chicago, Minnesota, and New York City, there is a cap on the amount a landlord can charge in fees, but in most jurisdictions, there is no limit. In New York City, fees are capped at 5 percent of rent amount for rent-stabilized apartments. See New York State Homes & Community Renewal, "Frequently Asked Questions," available at <http://www.nyschcr.org/Rent/faqs.htm#o18> (last accessed December 2014). In Minneapolis, fees are capped at 8 percent, if the lease permits late fees. See Office of the Revisor of Statutes, "2014 Minnesota Statutes," available at <https://www.revisor.leg.state.mn.us/statutes/?id=504B.177> (last accessed December 2014). In Illinois, late fees are capped at \$10 on rents under \$500 plus 5 percent on the part of the rent that exceeds \$500. See Illinois Legal Aid, "Renting the Right Way: Part Two – During the Lease," available at http://www.illinoislegalaid.org/index.cfm?fuseaction=home.dsp_content&contentID=3924 (last accessed December 2014).
- 27 Call with Powell and Heck, "Blackstone: Atlanta's Newest Landlord."
- 28 Florida Bar Association, "Residential Lease for Single Family Home or Duplex" available at [http://www.floridabar.org/TFB/TFBResources.nsf/0/15DC879C979FBFCD8525770E0049535A/\\$FILE/single%20family%20lease.pdf](http://www.floridabar.org/TFB/TFBResources.nsf/0/15DC879C979FBFCD8525770E0049535A/$FILE/single%20family%20lease.pdf) (last accessed December 2014); Texas Bar Association, "Residential Lease," available at <http://www.texasbar.com/materials/special/Residential%20Lease.pdf> (last accessed December 2014).
- 29 As we have suggested in previous reports, single-family rental companies should also provide renters with a single point of contact at the property management company and at the parent company's office so that they can easily report problems with the property. For more information, see Sarah Edelman, with Julia Gordon and David Sanchez, "When Wall Street Buys Main Street: The Implications of Single-Family Rental Bonds for Tenants and Housing Markets," (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2014), available at http://cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/02/WallStMainSt_Report.pdf.
- 30 Furman Center for Real Estate and Urban Policy and Moelis Institute for Affordable Housing Policy, "Locating Landlords: An Analysis of Rental Property Registration Compliance in New York City" (2013), available at <http://furmancenter.org/files/publications/FactBrief-LocatingLandlords.pdf>.